A rundown of potential permits

Kent Ford, CLD, of the Kent Ford Design Group Inc. provides some potential situations that require permits and approvals on a residential landscape project within Metro Toronto. This list is not meant to be exhaustive, but provides some basic guidelines for landscape contractors. To avoid a time-consuming and expensive mistake, Ford advises contractors ask questions at the highest level in the planning and/or zoning department as possible:

•
Once a retaining wall is more than 1.2 m (3 ft. to 6 ft.) in height, a building permit is required. The permit will also dictate that particular drawings are produced, i.e. a cross sectional detail of the wall and a plan to indicate the layout of the wall. While these drawings can be drawn up by a Certified Landscape Designer or Landscape Architect, they also must be reviewed and approved and stamped by a Structural Engineer.

•
If the retaining wall exceeds a certain amount of linear or face footage, then it is deemed an accessory structure, and would require additional review by the Zoning Dept. (in addition to the Building Dept.). If the design of the retaining wall implies any changes to the existing drainage pattern of the property, then potential additional review by the Engineering Dept. may be required.

•
If the retaining wall abuts a ravine area, then review and approval of the same drawings by the Ravine Control By-Law Dept., or in the case of other municipalities, the local Conservation Authority.

•
The Ravine Control By-Law review process also applies to any ‘hardscape’ work that would involve root cutting or root compaction of existing ravine (city-owned) trees.

•
Any tree above 12-in. trunk diameter on private property and any municipally-owned tree on city property (of any size) slated for removal or for root zone disruption requires application and approval by the Urban Forestry Dept.

•
Any kind of ‘hardscape’ work above 2 ft. in height and sits on the city boulevard is subject to review and approval by the Public Works Dept.

•
Pool installations and pool enclosure permits are required by all municipalities.

•
Fence designs are subject to fence height restrictions.

•
All decks and deck railings, either wood or other materials, are subject to a basic deck permit application, however if the deck involves complex structural concrete footings, posts and beams, it requires the review and stamp of a structural engineer on the drawings. Structural issues often arise out of slope and soils instability issues, which require the input of a soils or geotechnical engineer. If the deck goes beyond a certain square footage, as is the case with a larger retaining wall, it then is subject to Zoning as well as Building Dept. Review.

•
All landscape plans related to a site of Historical Preservation will require review and approval by the Local Historic Conservation Dept.

•
All landscape plans that relate to a project within either a low or high rise condominium require the approval by the related Condominium Board.

•
Parking pad permit

•
Application for curb cut permit
